HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 28, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

VIA ZOOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present remotely (via phones and computers).  
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those listening to tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the agenda for Tuesday, April 28, 2020.
MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:


Regular Session – April 14, 2020
AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrant and commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 93
	$   8,528.23

	Ambulance Commitment

from 4/6/20 – 4/12/20
	for
	$ 27,760.85

	Ambulance Commitment

from 4/13/20 – 4/19/20
	for
	$ 30,244.72


APPROVED WARRANTS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 94 
	$ 368,444.85

	Vendor Warrant
	# 95
	$   84,714.98

	Withholding Warrant
	# 96
	$ 124,191.87


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Land Planning, Inc (site inspect. & report/earth rem./Peck) …...
National Grid (Town Hall electricity) ………………………….
	$    900.00
$ 1,140.47
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Vacation Carryover request - Police Chief Chaves
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to allow ten employees of the Police Department and one employee of the Fire Department to carryover vacation hours from FY2020 to FY2021 due to work on COVID-19.
FEMA Floodplain Map Deadlines & Correspondence

Even though the Board has sent a letter to FEMA asking for rescission of the updated floodplain maps as there is a distinct possibility that the Town will not be able to approve such maps until after the July 22nd deadline due to restrictions on gatherings due to COVID.  FEMA has not sent out letters about this situation to all communities, but the Board’s previous request remains effective (Halifax received its letter on April 21st).

Abandoned Vehicles - 92 Lingan Street

Seelig wrote to the abutters stating that the vehicles were still there.  He has given them to May 4th to remove them and if not removed he will contact Attorney Mayo about the proper legal steps.

Abandoned Vehicle - Plymouth Street

Seelig has written to Richard Harrison again giving him until May 4th to remove the vehicle or fines will be incurred. 
Memorial Day Parade

Seelig has sent the Memorial Day Committee a memo asking for any recommendations about whether continue to wait about making a decision about the observances. The placement of flags on the Town Hall lawn has already been approved by the Board.  Member Steven Littlefield responded and stated that he does not think this will happen and Andrews agreed. Millias and Garron stated that they can wait till their next meeting on May 12th to make a decision.  
Andrews v. Halifax - Appeal 1

Seelig is not aware of anything that has occurred during the last two weeks.

Andrews v. Halifax - Appeal 2
Seelig is not aware of anything that has occurred during the last two weeks.

Andrews - Amanda’s Estates

Gordon C. Andrews’ appeal of the building permits issued by the Building Inspector should be on the agenda of the Zoning Board of Appeals for its meeting in June.  Mr. Andrews’ request to the building inspector to revoke the same permits was denied.

Amanda’s Estates
The Zoning Board of Appeals will hold a remand hearing, as directed to by Judge Vray of the Land Court, on May 4th to review whether all permits and necessary relief have been granted.

Letter of Condolence to Halifax, Nova Scotia
John Dorney of 68 Cranberry Drive suggested that the Board of Selectmen send a letter of condolence to the government of Halifax, Nova Scotia in response to the mass shooting that occurred near there on April 18th & 19th.  Garron agreed with his suggestion.  McSherry will draft a letter. 
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Planning Board/Zoning By-Law Public Hearing
The hearing is scheduled for May 7th at 7:15 p.m. and will include the proposed multi-family by-law, the changes in the floodplain sections of the by-law and the proposed change to allow marijuana establishments in the commercial zone.

Seelig expects that discussions concerning the multi-family by-law will include whether single, three-family or four-family buildings that are not part of a multiple building multi-family development should be allowed, measurements of frontage (where will the frontage be measured), and whether single-family homes should be allowed as part of a multi-family development.
Millias had no questions at this time.

Andrews said they discussed in January that they did not want to see three and four families put in next to single family homes.  Seelig thinks the idea is it would still have to meet the other requirements of the multifamily development for example 10 acre minimum.  He said that Andrews is right, and they might get a better sense from the Planning Board what they are thinking when they have the hearing. 
Graduation Banners on Utility Poles
Coleen Burgess asked about the possibility of having banners celebrating Halifax students graduating from Silver Lake hung on the utility poles. It is possible, although there are logistical limitations given that Scott and his crew would need to work with the Highway Department (they have the crane).  Another possibility would be to put individual banners along Plymouth Street.  Seelig is waiting to hear back from Burgess about what she wants to do.  Andrews asked if any of the cost could be covered by Covid Seelig said he could talk with Nolan and Kelly as they have the FEMA contacts.  Garron thinks the signs along Plymouth Street is more personal and Millias agreed.  Seelig will touch base with Burgess and Materna and added that maybe people will want to sponsor the banners.  
Zoning Board of Appeals Comprehensive Permit - Country Club Estates
The ZBA will start the process on May 6th  at 7 p.m. Seelig does not expect that the formal hearing to begin that night and, instead, the ZBA will continue the hearing until a meeting date in June with the possibility that the restrictions on sizes of gatherings will be loosened.

BAN for Fire Suppression System
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the General Obligation Anticipation Notes for the Fire Suppression System in the amount of $1,833,000.
Trash Complaint at 37 & 39 Buttonwood
Seelig has not gotten a response from the owners.  He will do a drive by this week and get back to the BOS.
Children’s Mental Health Week
PPAL is a legitimate non-profit and the Mental Health Week is legitimate. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send a letter of proclamation declaring May 3 – 9 as Children’s Mental Health Awareness Week. 
Special legislation for Bert Gaynor – Special Police Officer
S. 2393 was signed by the Governor on April 15th and is now effective, which means that the Board’s appointment of Mr. Gaynor can be continued from year to year as long as the stipulations of the legislation are followed.  
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Seelig stated that Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra helped push this along.  Garron suggested that the BOS send a thank you letter to them thanking them for their help and a congratulations letter to Gaynor.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously vote to send a thank you letter to Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra for their help and a congratulations letter to Bert Gaynor.
Budgets FY2020 & FY2021
Town Accountant, Nolan and Seelig have continued to work with the Finance Committee about the FY2021 budget.  At this point, the hope is that the FY2020 funding levels can be maintained along with step increases for FY2021 for union and non-unions employees.  The District and Elementary School have been asked for a more detailed breakdown of the various types of expenses and wage increases in their budgets. This will provide information as to whether step increases can be accommodated for all departments.  Kingston has been in contact with the Silver Lake and wants to see significant changes in the projected assessments, which Seelig expects is much greater than what is needed for Halifax.  Kingston is looking at the dollars and not suggesting program changes or program priorities whereas Halifax has put in an order of priorities for school budgets along with non-school budgets.  Seelig has not heard anything from Plympton and added that everyone is waiting to hear back from the State for the Chapter 70 and State aid amounts.  He also said that Town Meeting will be in June but not sure if it will be on the 15th. 
Garron asked if they are talking level funding or step increases and Seelig said the proposal that he gave to the Finance Committee was step increases for union and non-union employees.  Right now we do not have the money for a general wage increase across the board for everyone but depending on what SL and Halifax Elementary School come back with it could be possible we might be able to give everyone step increase school non-school union non-union but until he see some hard numbers he cannot work it out with Nolan and the Finance Committee.  Otherwise for the non-wage lines the idea is to hold the line item at FY20 with a few exceptions such as Plymouth County Retirement, general property & liability insurance, elections, Medicare as we are legally obligated or know we have to pay these line items.   
Andrews asked if we have a no town meeting how do we do a 1/12 budget because he would opposed to putting money in the insurance account for half the year.  Seelig said the Selectmen would work with department heads and the Finance Committee to make the decision.  He thinks it should be a decision that works with their revenue budget. 
Seelig explained that the 1/12 budget is more of a time issue so budgets are presented monthly but there will budgets that will have to be paid up front in July which may be more than 1/12.  He thinks they are going to be looking for a balanced budget that shows a spending pattern and you can’t spend everything the first month besides those line items that need to paid in July therefore July maybe more than 1/12.  
Town Meeting Warrants
Seelig would like to set up a special selectmen’s meeting to review the warrant.  Changes may have to be made in appropriation Articles changes and government processes due to due to COVID.  Also, budget recommendations will require one or more changes in the by-laws.  If for some reason Town Meeting is not held in June, then we will have to use 1/12 budget.  
Annual Town Election
Town elections are still on for June 20th.  It is likely that the Town will have a physical polling place hence the Town Clerk Gaynor is obtaining PPE and other equipment so that election workers and voters stay safe.  
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We will publicize the ability to vote-by-mail/absentee/early voting to try and reduce the number of people voting in person.  
Gaynor has asked about the possibility of changing the hours the polls are open from the 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. (under the bylaw) to noon to 4 p.m.  This would require a court order to override the Town’s by-law.  Millias thought shortening the hours would not give everyone the opportunity to vote.  Andrews said having voting for 8 hours will spread out the exposure to the workers.  Garron said it is a double edge sword.  Seelig will mention the Board’s concerns to Gaynor.  
Warrant Distribution
One of the proposed changes in the budget is to eliminate most of the expenditures (printing/postage) related to the warrant.  Under this change, warrants would be available in several buildings including possibly the Library, the CoA and on the Town’s web site.  Right now, about 100 households typically attend the meeting and about 3,500 are printed.  In terms of budget priorities, the distribution to all households, most of which won’t participate needs to be weighed against other expenditures.  Andrews asked if a postcard could be sent to the residents letting them know where to get the warrants and Seelig yes and it would be cheaper.  Millias said that was a good thought and Garron added that in the past he has seen the warrants left on the table at the Post Office.  
Mosquito Control
The District did begin larvicide spraying in swamps, etc. but not the general spraying of communities.  Health Agent, Cathy Drinan, has been given a specific e-mail to use for spraying of municipal buildings.
COVID Leave/Work from Home/Leave Policy
Back in March, the Board had indicated that employees who needed to be home for any reason, COVID-related, sicknesses, etc. they would be paid.  This would include employees who did not return to their regular workplaces but did not work from home.  Seelig wanted to have this discussion either tonight or hold it over to their meeting on May 12th.  The Board should consider, at some point amending this policy because if someone is available to work and is not working we may need to either furlough them for a period of time or do something else or if we have someone who is more vulnerable and we say to that person you can come back to the building where they work and they feel uncomfortable about coming back we will have to figure out how we are going to deal with that. This does not mean they cannot take vacation leave but we have public safety and public works still working and pretty much everyone from Town Hall are either working from home or are in the building.  But there may be a situation where some people cannot work from home because the work is not available for them to do and cannot come into the building.  Another part of it is that we have people taking vacation time and up until now we have said that is COVID - we are paying one person who is not doing work from home and then there is the person who is actually taking vacation time and using vacation leave.  So whether it is sick due to circumstances other than COVID or on vacation or personal leave or on bereavement leave or neither working from home or working at their regular workplaces at some point we need to say you are taking one of the leave options or you are on furlough until we can get you back to work.  
Garron said his thoughts on the subject of vacation time is if a person taking vacation leave then that is how they should be paid unless it is specifically related to COVID.  
Millias said that he would like to think about this a little more because this has opened up a lot of inequities – people who are working people who can’t.  
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Garron asked when does the decision need to be made and Seelig said it can wait till May 12th but if we reach the point where the Governor’s orders for the 18th is changed then we need to know how we are going to deal with such circumstance.  The Board will bring this back at their next meeting on May 12th.
Mobile Units/Affordable Housing/Chapter 40B
Attorney Mayo wrote that, under the current Chapter 40B statute, that mobile units could be counted as affordable housing as long as they met the standards (deed restrictions or something similar).  Seelig did tell him that the Town wanted to expand the definition of affordable housing to include such units even without deed restrictions as the prices for these units would normally be less than the prices for official affordable Chapter 40B units and asked him to write up legislation that would make this change in the definition.
Millias asked if they have contacted other towns that have mobile home parks and Seelig said no but could float it along to other communities either before or after the legislation is written.  

Walnut Street Truck Traffic Problems
Police Chief Chaves has continued discussions with Harold Sprague about this problem and he has been in contact with Bridgewater Sand and Gravel.  For the ATM Warrant, the Board may wish to supplement the warrant by adding an Article for general traffic enforcement which could include additional patrols on Walnut Street.  Garron asked if Chief Chaves wants to put Special or regular officers patrolling the area and Seelig said they have talked about that part of it.  Seelig will write up a draft Article for the warrant.   
Joint Building & School Maintenance Director Position 
The idea is to have a joint building maintenance director for all the buildings including the school.  As of this time the Director for building maintenance has been working on all town buildings except the school.  Matt Durkee has been doing a great job over at the school but has taken a job for the SL district.  The school committee and HES take advantage of Materna’s expertise but with the increase of responsibility his salary will need to be bumped up.  The question is how far we want Materna doing maintenance at the school.  

Materna said to him it was unclear to where they would draw the line on the maintenance of the school.  He questioned that if something needed to be done at the school and the head custodian could not do and they called him does he spend his guys time to fix it or do they call an outside contractor at a cost.  He further said that taking over the building will double the square footage of what the cover now.  He is hoping to trade his part time guy to a full timer but that is not going to happen this year – they struggled through it this year.  His approach would be to go in make an assessment of the problem and if they can handle it they will but if not have someone come in.  Materna does not want the school to think they are not there to help but they will not be there 8 hours a day with that being said Millias said that there is going to be someone hired over at the school.  
Millias said the rationality for the BOS is that in the past over at the school the first thing to go is the maintenance budget because it is to say oh those are new we can let them go or that can be fixed later and that is how we got into trouble last time.  We need the general oversight with Materna being the one to make the call.  Unless it is a simple fix you are forced to bring in a professional but if nothing else having Materna there to diagnose and knowing what needs to be done and if he can do some of it great.  Materna said that makes sense and there are not going to be many repairs because a lot of it has been done and added that it would not be a bad year to make the switch. 
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Garron said when ordering stuff you will only have to go through one person and not have to work with two separate budgets.  

Millias thought it was a great idea having someone diagnose problems as this is what got us in trouble with the building last time.  Garron said that in the past there was no preventive maintenance.

Seelig said that Wage and Personnel is meeting on Thursday and he will try and get some job descriptions from other towns that might have a joint director or joint maintenance department. He further said it is important that the school does not have Materna overextend himself and that the idea is to have Materna provide insight but not necessarily do the work.  The school needs to leave money in their budget in case outside contractors need to come.  The intent is not to have the building maintenance budget take this on.
Garron asked if he had a checklist for doing repairs on the buildings and Materna said that it does not happen weekly but is done monthly where they go through each building and there is a checklist that they go through.  Materna added that they are in the buildings every day so they are able to keep their eyes open for things that need to be done and keep in mind Durkee will still be available should Materna have any questions.
Andrews said this is assurance for the Board that there is someone watching over the school.

Amy Troup
Troup had a few things she wanted to discuss and began by saying that there are a lot things going on and that we need to stand and do extra things and we can’t automatically put in raises and extra things … that is just her thought.  The next thing is that raises right now should not be considered since the taxpayers who own houses are all losing their jobs.  She said that we are all losing money and we can’t give raises; we need to unite.  We cannot give raises, so our taxes go up.  She then went to talk about the warrant and that she had her hand raised for a while and that it is against her first amendment.  She went on to say that if we lose all our rights in this country ….. Garron asked if she could stay on track.   She said she is staying on track and catching up and that she had her hand raised and was not acknowledged.  Garron said that was his call.  She continued to say that these things need to be considered and we need to unite and be a team like we use to be and there are more things we need to do.  She said the warrants need to go out because the residents depend upon them to know what is going on  - you cannot just not send them out to the people and that has to happen and why you guys (BOS) don’t want to send them out is so you can keep raising the taxes on the houses.  She asked if they knew that there are four million houses (think she meant homeowners) who are not paying their mortgages right now and do they not see the fact they are going to be indebted to the government.  She further said you guys (BOS) are the government.  1.3 trillion dollars spent so that people can get twelve hundred dollars stimulus bills except for the people who have businesses.  She wanted them to think about the debt we are going into in this country and said that they keep raising the taxes on homeowners who have lost their jobs.  We all need to do a couple of things more.  Troup said we should be blessed that we actually have money coming in and we should be blessed in the fact that you actually have house insurance.  This is for the wellbeing of the country and you can’t keep taxing people.  It goes on property taxes and we get … how are we going to come up with the money when we don’t have money.  How is that going to happen.  So, we all are going to lose houses … what’s going to happen … think about that.  This needs to be considered in the decisions that are made and our decisions and will affect the future, our kids and our grandkids.  She has been talking about this for years and said they can roll their eyes or they can actually realize the reality of it.  We need to step up to say we are blessed to have a paycheck and blessed to have this.
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Garron said his understanding was that she was coming on to talk about something other than the subject she is on right now.  Troup said #1 is the warrant and they should go out to the people you should not send warrants out over $1,100 really you guys work for the people.  Garron asked what her next thing was, and she continued to say the warrants should go out to everybody in town who is a voter.  Garron again asked what the second thing she wanted to talk about, and she said she is behind because nobody recognized she wanted to be heard.  Garron said she has the floor now and can present her case.  She further went on saying the warrant needs to go out to the people of the town and Garron said she already addressed that several times.  She said raises for people right now should not be happening and we should be blessed in the fact that we have money coming in and not weigh on the people who do not have jobs and this directly will affect their taxes on their property and then they are going to be pushed over to the 4 million houses in forbearance in the United States of America.  Troup said we need to be considerate of this, be thankful for the money we have and we need to help the people.  We cannot raise property taxes and doing extra jobs will be part of getting better from this.  

Garron said that she was not on the agenda and is going off track.  Troup said she is a public person at a public meeting it does not matter if she is on an agenda.  She is attending a public meeting so don’t tell her about agenda and this is a public meeting and she has the right to speak.  Garron said he has the right to cut her off as she was not on the agenda.  She said that was not true and Garron continued to say that he gave her the privilege to talk and she is getting off the subject and she is making the assumption that they (BOS) as people don’t understand what is going on in the world right now and she is the only one who does.  She said these are her points and we should not be looking at raises and tell people that they are blessed they’re getting a paycheck right now.

Millias said it sounded like she was accusing the BOS and when she speaks, she sounds accusatory.  He further said she talks about everyone coming together but all he hears from her is attacking.  She said that is what he chooses to hear from her, and she is telling them that we need to seriously think about all these things and we should be grateful we are getting a paycheck.  She said we cannot be raising taxes and need to think about the townspeople who are not working.  Millias said that is what the budget process is about, and a lot of the budget is the school.   Again, she said we need to unite to make this better.  Millias said they are trying to do that despite her accusations and if she wants to be helpful, she could tone it down and get on the same page.  He is not hearing that from her but is hearing that she is taking a podium and blowing it up and that she is the only one who realizes all this and that the Board does not care.   She said she did not say that and that we need to realize that the United States of America is in peril right now.  She said she is telling it how it is and has been sitting on the line for an hour and a half.  Millias said he is not seeing that and she explained the chat window is displayed and that she was waiting and they were avoiding the first amendment right to speak at a public meeting and he said he was not avoiding anything as he is not running the meeting and she has gotten the opportunity to speak.
Troup said we need to unite.  Millias said he is saying the same thing and stated that she is accusing the BOS of spending and ruining everybody.
Garron said at this time they going to end this discussion and Troup had her opportunity to speak and thanked her for her opinions and thoughts.  He said she can say what she wants but the Board does the best they can with what they have to work with, and that Town Meeting votes the taxes and anything else.  She understands that and Garron asked then why did she so point out that it is one small group who is causing the problems and she said she did not say that and what she did say is that they need to unite.  Garron thanked her again.   
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Letter to Planning Board Concerning Amanda Estates

Seelig drafted a letter to be sent to the Planning Board.  They can decide to send it “as is”, with edits, or not at all and either under the Board’s signatures or Seelig’s if it is sent.

Andrews recused himself from this discussion.

Millias thinks the letter is on point and is fine sending it from the Board.  Garron went along with what Millias said with both the letter and having it sent from the BOS.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to send the letter to the Planning Board concerning Amanda Estates:
	Troy E. Garron
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	Abstained


Homeowner Assistance Under COVID - Mortgage Forbearance Statute
Andrews mentioned that there is the possibility that property owners with mortgages may try to work with their mortgage holders to delay payments for up to six months and that this might affect property tax payments in November.

Plymouth County/COVID-CARES Act Aid
There is correspondence from the MA Department of Administration and Finance indicating that Plymouth County (the only County in MA to do this) submitted a request to distribute CARES Act aid to the municipalities in the County.  The only other government entity that is doing this is the City of Boston (it met the 500,000 population requirement).  The Town did not receive any notification from the County of its intent to do so.  Seelig asked the Board if they are interested in writing to the County and A & F indicating that the Town wants the State to handle the distribution of funds for the communities in Plymouth County given that the County does not have any experience in doing this.
Garron was not too pleased that no one was notified that they were considering this.  Andrews said that he was more comfortable with allocating the funds.  Millias stated a letter should have been sent beforehand.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron, send a letter to the County and A & F stating they would like the State to handle the allocation of the funds.  
Aldana Road
There is paperwork requiring signatures for disclosure of interest but Seelig is not sure we can sign this because we have not transferred the deed.  Millias said he would support it if they pay the $250,000.  Seelig will tell Joan Pierce (Fisheries & Wildlife) that they are inclined to sign the letter.
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
